You are hereby summoned to a meeting of the RMBC Transport Liaison Group to be held on:-

Date:- Wednesday, 23 Venue:- Town Hall, Moorgate Street,

September 2015 ROTHERHAM. S60 2TH

Time:- 2.00 p.m.

RMBC TRANSPORT LIAISON GROUP AGENDA

- 1. Apologies for Absence
- 2. Minutes of the previous meeting held on 24th June 2015 (Pages 1 4)
- 3. Matters arising from the previous minutes (not covered by the agenda items)
- 4. Updates from the Transport Operators (Pages 5 11)
 - 1) First Group
 - 2) Stagecoach
 - 3) South Yorkshire Passenger Transport Executive
 - 4) Rotherham Community Transport
 - 5) Northern Rail
 - 6) Robin Hood Airport Consultative Committee meeting minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2015 (pages 5 to 11)
- 5. Updates from RMBC Transportation Unit
- 6. Any other business
- 7. Date and time of next meeting Wednesday 2nd December 2015 at 2.00 pm

Transport Liaison Group membership:-

Cabinet Member for Safe and Attractive Neighbourhoods & Combined Authority

Catherine A. Parkinson,

Interim Director of Legal and Democratic Services.

Transport Committee Member - Councillor Godfrey (Chair) Combined Authority Transport Committee Member, Councillor Foden The Leader and the Deputy Leader

One Council Member from each Ward as follows:-

Ward 1 – Jepson	Ward 8 - Cutts	Ward 15 - Cowles
•		
Ward 2 – Alam	Ward 9 – Beaumont	Ward 16 - Rose
Ward 3 – Ahmed	Ward 10 – Whelbourn	Ward 17 - Reeder
Ward 4 – Finnie	Ward 11 – Hughes	Ward 18 – Watson
Ward 5 – Astbury	Ward 12 – Khan	Ward 19 – Atkin
Ward 6 – Pitchley	Ward 13 – M. Vines	Ward 20 – Hoddinott
Ward 7 – Hamilton	Ward 14 – Rosling	Ward 21 – Hunter

Catherine A. Parkinson,

Interim Director of Legal and Democratic Services.

RMBC TRANSPORT LIAISON GROUP Wednesday, 24th June, 2015

Present:- Councillor Lelliott (in the Chair); Councillors Alam, Atkin, Beaumont, Burton, Cowles, Hamilton, Khan, M. Vines and Whelbourn.

Also in attendance:-

Mr. P. Flanagan (First Group); Mr. P. Beighton (Stagecoach); Mr. N. Broadhead (SYPTE); Messrs. T. Finnegan-Smith and A. Butler (Transportation and Highways, RMBC); guest: Parish Councillor J. R. Swann (Woodsetts Parish Council).

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Cutts, Godfrey, Hoddinott, Hughes, Hunter, Reeder and Rosling and from Mrs. K. Naylor (Robin Hood Doncaster Sheffield Airport).

1. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 25TH MARCH, 2015

Consideration was given to the minutes of the previous meeting of the Transport Liaison Group, held on 25th March, 2015.

Agreed:- That the minutes of the previous meeting be approved as a correct record for signature by the Chairman.

2. UPDATES FROM THE TRANSPORT OPERATORS

- (1) First Group There were no major alterations to services. The First buses would have a new livery and the Company is also investing in new vehicles. The Company continues to participate extensively in the Crucial Crew training of Year 6 school pupils and also elderly persons, in respect of public transport safety. Sessions take place at the Lifewise Centre, Hellaby. Drivers have received awareness-raising training in respect of the risks of child sexual exploitation.
- (2) Stagecoach The services 108 and 109 (Rawmarsh circular) will have reduced frequencies of 15 minutes, with effect from the end of June 2015. Services affecting Conisbrough and Doncaster have been delayed as a consequence of extensive roadworks in that area. Drivers have received awareness-raising training in respect of the risks of child sexual exploitation. The Company is investing in new vehicles and will replace almost half of the fleet which is based at the Company's Rawmarsh depot. The Company acknowledged the support of both the Borough Council and the SYPTE in respect of the traffic congestion and delays on highways in the Parkgate area. The alterations made recently have improved matters, although there is further progress to be made because this is still a challenging area of Rotherham's highways network.
- (3) South Yorkshire Passenger Transport Executive (SYPTE)

- > Members were informed of the progress of the Rotherham Bus Partnership and the success being achieved in Rotherham and Sheffield is now being desired by the Councils in Doncaster and Barnsley.
- > Low floor buses in the County now account for 99% of all buses, with the remaining few buses being used around school movements to schools outside the County.
- > With effect from January 2017, all buses (not coaches) will have floor entrance floors and be accessible by people with a disability. All Single-deck buses will be low floor and accessible earlier, in January 2016, with the double deck vehicles following in January 2017.
- > Update on the Devolution Deal Supported by city leaders and Government the SYPTE intends to develop bus partnerships across the County to the next level. The Devolution Deal's public transport commitments include delivering improvements to local bus services by developing an efficient integrated bus network to meet the needs of a growing economy and one that is financially sustainable for fare payers, the taxpayer and bus operators. A simple, affordable commercial fare structure and inter-operable smart ticketing scheme; and real time information improvements across South Yorkshire are also proposed. These developments mean that the SYPTE has increased control and influence over the network and is able to offer customers better value for money "smart" tickets.
- > Service/timetable alterations (which occur three times per year) are next due in September 2015. Details will be issued during July/August to Councillors, so they are aware of the changes prior to the general public being made aware.
- > The SYPTE communications team has responsibility for responding to public transport enquiries from the Elected Members of local authorities. Councillors (not the general public) should communications@sypte.co.uk so that there is always someone available to pick up any correspondence. This is not for the general public who should continue to contact Traveline on 01709 515151 traveline@sypte.co.uk.
- > The Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) scheme (linking Rotherham-Meadowhall-Sheffield) is being delayed by bridge works at Tinsley but is expected to start operating in April/May 2016.
- > Councillors asked about the poor performance of Tate's Travel in the Dearne Valley area. SYPTE advised of concerns about Tate's Travel meeting the standards expected by the SYPTE, who will ensure that Tate's Travel are aware of their contractual obligations. SYPTE will continue to assist Tate's Travel to put positive changes in place across their whole network in the hope this will improve the quality of service they currently provide. Additionally, SYPTE has been in discussions with the Driver and Vehicle Standards Agency (DVSA) for a number of months regarding concerns with that Company. The SYPTE has limited authority to influence journeys which are not subsidised, but understand that the DVSA has undertaken its own monitoring and will report to the Traffic Commissioner, who has powers to fine or withdraw operating licences from bus companies.

RMBC TRANSPORT LIAISON GROUP - 24/06/15

- > Parish Councillors had raised the absence of forums for public debate about transport services (eg: the demise of the South Rotherham Rural Transport Group). It was suggested that issues could be raised either by Elected Members at meetings of this Transport Group or directly with the SYPTE and also at Area Assembly meetings and Parish Liaison meetings organised by the Borough Council. The publication of newsletters would assist with the dissemination of information to the public.
- (4) Rotherham Community Transport no report.
- (5) Northern Rail no report. Northern Rail will be asked to confirm that their appropriate personnel (eg: drivers, guards, staff on trains and station-based staff) will all have received awareness-raising training in respect of risks of child sexual exploitation.
- (6) Robin Hood Doncaster Sheffield Airport Consideration was given to the minutes of the most recent meeting of the Robin Hood Airport Consultative Committee held on 16th April, 2015. The contents of these minutes were noted.

3. UPDATES FROM RMBC TRANSPORTATION UNIT

Members received details from the Transportation and Highways Projects Manager concerning the Local Highways Programme 2015/2016. The report and subsequent discussion highlighted the following key themes:-

- local safety schemes; traffic management schemes; walking and cycling schemes; smarter choices (active travel); Bikeability;
- Major projects (eg: A633 Rotherham to Parkgate and Rawmarsh);
- Sources of funding sources (some of which are diminishing), eg: the Local Transport Plan Integrated Transport Plan Block: Department of Transport grant for the delivery of local schemes; Local Sustainable Transport Fund;
- Sheffield City Region (and the devolution agenda) grants from the Growth Fund for major infrastructure schemes;
- Sustainable Transport Exemplar Programme (STEP) funding for local schemes;
- the imminent completion of the Pool Green highway junction improvement (A630 Centenary Way), installation of some new street lighting and the re-naming of this road junction as the 'New York' junction;
- proposed consultation with Ward Councillors about the details of specific highway schemes;
- co-ordination of new facilities and maintenance works (eg: Manvers Way

crossing and renewal of white-lining);

- positioning of some pedestrian crossings near to traffic roundabouts and road junctions;
- responding to petitions requesting road safety facilities and/or traffic calming measures; investigations and funding of any facilities to be provided.

Members noted that the grant funding, made available by Central Government to local authorities is diminishing and there is an expectation on Highway Authorities to bid in a competitive environment for future grant funding for highways schemes.

Members were asked to use the following email address when reporting highways and transport matters: <u>TrafficEngineering@rotherham.gov.uk</u>.

Agreed:- That Members of the Rotherham Transport Liaison Group be provided with a copy of the Local Highways Programme 2015/2016 document.

4. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING - WEDNESDAY 23RD SEPTEMBER 2015 AT 2.00 PM

Agreed:- (1) That the next meeting of the RMBC Transport Liaison Group be held at the Town Hall, Rotherham on Wednesday, 23rd September, 2015, commencing at 2.00 p.m.

- (2) That future meetings of the RMBC Transport Liaison Group take place on:-
 - Wednesday 2nd December, 2015
 - Wednesday 16th March, 2016



ROBIN HOOD DONCASTER SHEFFIELD AIRPORT

AIRPORT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE

16 JULY 2015

PRESENT: Alan Tolhurst OBE (Chair)

Councillor J Blackham (Doncaster MBC), A Bosmans (FODSA),

Councillor J Cox (Doncaster MBC), Councillor R Franklin (Barnsley MBC),

C Harcombe (Head of Aviation Development, Robin Hood Airport),

Parish Councillor N McCarron (Blaxton Parish Council), Councillor P J O'Connor (Lincolnshire County Council),

County Councillor C Pearson (North Yorkshire County Council),

A Shirt (Committee Secretary), Councillor P Skelding (Nottinghamshire County

Council), K Stow (Head of Marketing and Communications, Robin Hood Airport), Y D Woodcock and Parish Councillor J Worthington (Cantley with

Branton Parish Council)

Apologies were received from: J Bamford, Councillor R Blake, Councillor L Bramall, P Cole, D Fell, S Gill, Councillor J Hart, Councillor E Hoddinott, Councillor B Mordue, K Naylor, M Di Salvatore and Councillor C L Strange

1 WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

The Chair welcomed everyone to the July meeting of the Airport Consultative Committee (ACC). An extended welcome went to Yvonne Woodcock, who had previously been a local Doncaster MBC Councillor, Member of the ACC and Chair of the Noise Monitoring and Environmental Sub-Committee. The Chair explained that following, Yvonne's retirement from Doncaster MBC back in May 2015, Peel Airports had invited Yvonne to continue to be a member of the ACC, due to her knowledge and being involved with the Airport from the very beginning.

Councillor Joe Blackham (Doncaster MBC) and Councillor Jane Cox (Doncaster MBC) were both welcomed to their first meeting of the ACC.

Apologies for absence were noted as above.

2 **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

i) Mr T Storey OBE

The Chair announced that, sadly, one of the Committee's longest standing Member, Tony Storey OBE, had died suddenly on 3rd June.

Members recalled that Mr Storey had been the former Headteacher at The Hayfield School in Auckley, Doncaster for 37 years (1971 to 2008). Furthermore, Mr Storey had supported the development of the Finningley airfield and more recently activities at Robin Hood Airport from the very beginning. Mr Storey had

Airport Consultative Committee Thursday 16th July, 2015

been a great ambassador for the airport and had been awarded a Freeman of The Borough in 2008 for his services to the Doncaster borough.

It was noted that Committee's condolences had been conveyed to Mr Storey's family.

ii) Robin Hood Airports' 10th Birthday Celebration Event

County Councillor Chris Pearson expressed his thanks to the Airport for hosting a superb 10th Birthday celebration event held on 29th April 2015.

K Stow thanked the Committee for their support and attendance at the event.

iii) Peter Nears, Strategic Planning Director, Peel Holdings

The Chair informed the Committee that Peter Nears was currently away from the business due to health issues.

The Committee requested that their best wishes be passed onto Peter for a speedy recovery.

iv) Today's Agenda

The Chair informed the Committee that due to a delay in the construction works for the new arrivals addition to the Terminal Building, it had not been possible to hold today's meeting in the Terminal Building.

It was envisaged that a presentation on 'Passenger Experience' and tour of the new arrival areas would take place at the October meeting.

3 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 16 APRIL 2015

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the meeting of the Airport Consultative Committee held on 16 April 2015 be agreed as a correct record.

4 MATTERS ARISING

i) Airports Commission Final Report

A Bosmans informed the Committee that Airports Commission had published its Final Report to the Government on 1 July 2015, which set out its recommendations for expanding aviation capacity in the UK.

The Commission had unanimously concluded that the Heathrow Northwest Runway option, in combination with a significant package of measures to address its environmental and community impacts presented the strongest case and was the preferred option. The Commission had also recommended that the Government should support the delivery of this plan in its entirety.

ii) Railway Station Scheme

Members' were informed that discussions were taking place between Peel and the Local Planning Authority regarding the development of a railway station scheme at Robin Hood Airport (within the next Northern and TransPennine Express rail franchises, which were due for renewal in February 2016). If successful, an hourly stopping service would operate from Hull and Lincoln, with links to Doncaster Town Centre railway station.

iii) Leeds East Airport

C Harcombe informed the Committee that there had been a recent announcement that the former RAF Church Fenton base had been sold to an entrepreneur who had renamed the airfield 'Leeds East Airport', with the slogan "Yorkshire's most accessible airport". It was believed that the airfield would target business customers.

It was noted that the Airport would keep a watching brief on the developments at Leeds East Airport.

iv) Vulcan XH558

A Tolhurst reminded the Committee that, sadly this year would be the last flying season for the Vulcan.

5 AIRPORT ACTIVITIES REPORT

C Harcombe and K Stow provided the Committee with an update regarding the commercial, marketing and operational issues at RHADS. In summary it was reported that:-

- The Airport was officially the fastest growing in the North. The official figures showed a 9% rise in passengers over the last twelve months.
- For the first quarter of 2015 passenger figures were up by 30%.
- The Airport were anticipating growth of 15% in the year ahead.
- Throughout summer 2015, the Thomson Zante route, had to date, been the second best sold flight in the UK.
- Thomson had announced that they would be increasing capacity at Robin Hood through the introduction of two new routes during summer 2016 to Larnaca (Cyprus) and Heraklion (Crete).
- Following the tragic terrorist attack in Tunisia on 26 June 2015, the Team at Robin Hood Airport had worked with its airline partners in organising the repatriation flights from Tunisia back to Robin Hood Airport.

On 3rd July 2015, passengers and airport personnel had observed the minute's silence to remember the 38 people who had been killed in Tunisia.

It was noted that Thomas Cook had now ceased its route to Tunisia from Robin Hood.

- The Aviation Development Team would be visiting personnel from Wizz Air during August. In September, Wizz Air personnel would be visiting Robin Hood Airport in order to see the development of the FARRS link road from the sky.
- Wizz Air had recently launched a new route to Kosice, which commenced on Sunday 7 June.
- Wizz Air would also be launching a new route to Lublin (Poland) commencing in September 2015.
- The Aer Lingus Regional service to Dublin which commenced on 29th May from Robin Hood was currently performing well with regards to passenger numbers. A high level marketing campaign was currently running to attract further passengers.
- Cargo numbers were also up by 65% in the 2015/16 financial year to date. 700 tonnes of cargo had also passed through the airport to date. It was noted that the Airport continued to establish itself as one of the UK's most freight friendly airports.
- Works were currently taking place on the airfield to create a new access road.
- It was anticipated that the long awaited new passenger arrivals areas to the Terminal Building would be in place and operational for the winter period.
- Discussions were currently taking place regarding new retail development opportunities within the Terminal Building.
- The recent changes to the car parking infrastructure were working well.

A Tolhurst informed the Committee that at the June meeting of the Noise Monitoring and Environmental Sub-Committee it was raised that there had been a number of complaints received by Auckley Parish Council regarding airport users, either parking their vehicles on estate roads and at the new housing development in Auckley and waiting until they received a call to collect passengers from the Airport.

Parish Councillor Swainston had asked at the meeting if the Airport could consider lengthening the 15 minutes free car parking offer to a longer period of time.

Parish Councillor McCarron informed the Committee that taxi drivers had also been observed waiting on estate roads in and around Blaxton.

C Harcombe indicated that he would raise this issue with Ian Smith. **ACTION: C Harcombe.**

- In terms of targets for next year, it was reported that the Aviation Development Team at Robin Hood would work with airlines to:
 - attract similar routes;
 - develop a route to Amsterdam and hub feeder services;
 - obtain a European Hub feeder; and
 - develop new Summer Sun routes.
- A new brand "Aero send to Yorkshire" had been developed to market the wider site at Robin Hood Airport. This included land and property development, industrial land and business. The aim of the new brand was to sell the region, along with the skills and expertise available from its workforce. A new website and marketing collateral would be developed.
- Phase 1 of the FARRRS link road was expected to become fully operational in early 2016. Funding for Phase 2 of the project had been secured from the Sheffield City Region Investment Fund for strategic infrastructure investment (SCRIF). Phase 2 of the route would see the FARRRS route extended from Bawtry Road to Hurst Lane where it will meet up with the existing airport access road.

It was noted that the link to Warning Tongue Lane had now been removed from Phase 2 of the works. It was understood that this would now be part of Phase 3 works.

The Airport, in partnership with Doncaster MBC would be looking to officially launch the FARRS link road in early 2016, to highlight partnership working between the public and private sectors.

- Peel had increased the Airport's marketing budget which had allowed the Marketing Team to work on brand development.
- A dedicated trade micro site for Travel Agents had been launched.

RESOLVED – That C Harcombe and K Stow be thanked for a comprehensive update.

6 MEMBERSHIP UPDATE

RESOLVED -

- i) That the Committee notes the following changes of membership on the Airport Consultative Committee:-
 - Doncaster MBC have appointed Councillor Joe Blackham, Councillor Bill Mordue, Councillor Jane Cox, Councillor James Hart and Councillor Rachael Blake (in place of Mayor Roz Jones, Councillor Andrew Bosmans, Councillor Barbara Hoyle, Councillor Hilary McNamee and Councillor Yvonne Woodcock).
 - West Lindsey District Council have appointed Councillor Charles L Strange (in place of Councillor Jeff Summers).

- Bassetlaw District Council have appointed Councillor Jo White (in place of Councillor Bill Barker).
- Rotherham MBC have appointed Councillor Emma Hoddinott (in place of Councillor Alan Gosling).
- ii) That the Committee notes the following changes of membership on the Noise Monitoring and Environmental Sub-Committee:-
 - Doncaster MBC had reappointed Councillor Tony Corden and Councillor Linda Curran.
 - Doncaster MBC have appointed Councillor Jane Cox (in place of Councillor Yvonne Woodcock), Councillor Rachael Blake (in place of Councillor Hilary McNamee) and Councillor James Hart (in place of Councillor Barbara Hoyle).
 - Finningley Parish Council have appointed Parish Councillor Charlotte Clayborn (in place of Parish Councillor Margaret Lindley).

7 <u>KEY POINTS AND OUTCOMES FROM THE UKACCS ANNUAL MEETING HELD</u> ON 10-11 JUNE 2015

The Committee noted that Newcastle ACC had developed a new member induction pack which had been well received by Newcastle committee members.

The Committee felt that the development of a member induction pack for new Robin Hood Airport ACC members would be of benefit. A Tolhurst agreed to the suggestion.

RESOLVED – That the Committee notes the key points and outcome from the UKACCs Annual Meeting held on 10 – 11 June 2015.

8 <u>DRAFT MINUTES OF THE NOISE MONITORING AND ENVIRONMENTAL SUB-</u> COMMITTEE HELD ON 11 JUNE 2015

RESOLVED – That the draft minutes of the Noise Monitoring and Environmental Sub-Committee held on 11 June 2015 be noted.

9 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i) <u>HM Treasury – Discussion Paper on options for supporting English Regional</u> Airport from the impacts of Air Passenger Duty

A Tolhurst informed the Committee that the HM Treasury was undertaking a review in response to concerns expressed by regional airports in England and Wales regarding the potential impacts of air passenger duty (APD) devolution to Scotland and Wales on their business. Specifically, they are concerned that a decision to lower APD rates in Scotland or Wales could draw passengers and airlines away from their airports.

Airport Consultative Committee Thursday 16th July, 2015

The Government were now reviewing potential options to help mitigate the impacts of the devolution of APD on regional airports. As part of this review, the Government were exploring the following three options in more detail:

- 1. Devolving APD within England
- 2. Varying APD rates within England
- 3. Providing aid to regional airports within England

The discussion paper set out how these options could work, and highlighted key points for consideration.

C Harcombe informed Members that the Airport would be formulating a response to the paper.

ii) Pilgrim Fathers

The Committee noted that discussions continued, however, sadly there had been little progress made.

iii) Assistance from FODSA

K Stow wished to thank FODSA for their assistance with the Hallam Diocese yearly pilgrimage to Lourdes in France.

Thanks were also given to FODSA for the supply of their refreshment stocks following the recent Tunisia repatriation flights.

iv) Thank you

Parish Councillor Worthington thanked the Committee Secretary for keeping the Committee updated with aviation news in between meetings and also for providing the Committee with excellent minutes.

10 <u>DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING</u>

RESOLVED -

- i) That the next meeting of the Airport Consultative Committee be held on Thursday 15 October 2015 at 10:00 am in the Terminal Building, Robin Hood Airport, Doncaster (subject to the new arrivals area being ready);
- ii) That a presentation on 'Passenger Experience' be made at the October meeting; and
- iii) At the conclusion of the meeting there will be a tour of the new arrivals area (if completed).

CHAIR